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1. Purpose of the visit
Visit the department of Medical Microbiology (contact persons: Prof. Torkel Wadström and Dr. Åsa Ljungh) to Lund University to discuss the manuscript about the synbiotics experiments in gastrointestinal tract model, as well as future plans on research of probiotics, prebiotics and synbiotics by combining our background knowledge in medical microbiology (Lund) and metabolic studies and cultivation technologies of pure and mixed cultures (Tallinn). Introduction of our recent studies at Tallinn University of Tallinn and the Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies in a seminar.
2. Description of the work carried out during the visit
A seminar was given in the Department of Medical Microbiology, University of Lund about the in vitro gastrointestinal tract modelling, as well as fermentation technologies applicable in synbiotic research, followed by questions and discussion with Prof. T. Wadström, Åsa Ljungh and their colleagues from University and IDEON.

Submission of the paper based on the synbiotic studies within a FP7 programme (Grant agreement no 232087 (www.Qualvivo.eu)) was discussed and the manuscript revised.
Further research areas discussed: 

Possible set up of the combined model of upper and large intestines, including colon microflora and pathogenic strains;

Studies of multiple bacterial cultures combined with different prebiotic substrates;

Application of screening and analytical methods in synbiotic research;

Use of fermentation technologies for elucidation of growth space of probiotic bacteria under defined  growth conditions.

3. Description of the main results obtained 

Manuscript revised and further plans confirmed.
New contacts with researchers from Lund University and the Research Center IDEON.
4. Future collaboration with host institution
In a field of in vitro gastrointestinal tract model, there is an interest of incorporating the large intestinal segment and microflora, including experiments with pathogenic strains to see the relationship (possible inhibition). As there are no conditions for pathogenic work in the laboratory in Tallinn, we considered the possibilities to set up a GITS system in Lund University lab. This needs to be discussed further (the costs, purchase of suitable equipment etc).
Synbiotic studies with the in-house cultures from the collection of Lund University will continue.
Development of suitable analytical methods for oligosaccharide analyses in culture media and samples to study the oligosaccharide consumption strategies (hydrolysis, metabolism, metabolic product profiles etc) in different species and strains.

Possibilities for further application from international and national funds needs to be discussed further.
5. Projected publications/ articles resulting or to result from the grant
Manuscript on synbiotic development to be submitted this year

6. Other comments
On the way back, I visited Department of Food Microbiology Copenhagen University. The contact person Associate Professor Finn K Vogensen. An excursion in the research and teaching laboratories and information about teaching food and dairy microbiology in Copenhagen University were discussed. The information is very useful for my work at Tallinn University of Technology. 
